
HIGH LIFE HIGHLAND
Minutes of Meeting of the Board of High Life Highland held in the Osprey Room, Highland Football Academy, Jubilee Park, Dingwall on Thursday 21 June 2012 at 2.00 p.m.
PRESENT

	Mr L Young (Chairman)

Mr D Graham
Ms L Kirkland
	Ms E McArdle

Mr F Parr

	
	


In attendance:-

Mr I Murray, Chief Executive 
Ms M Morris, Company Secretary
Mr G Watson, Head of Resources 
Mr D Wilby, Head of Performance  

Ms F Hampton, Head of Business 

Mr M Lynch, Finance Manager
Mr G McPhee, Personnel Manager 
Ms J MacKenzie, Principal Business Support Officer
Ms F MacBain, Committee Administrator, Highland Council 
BUSINESS

Preliminaries
As the Chairman had required to step down at the Highland Council election, discussion ensued on the timing of the appointment of a Chairman of the Board.  It was agreed that, at the AGM, consideration should be given to raising the quorum for Board meetings and to the establishment of a protocol covering acceptable means of decision making outwith formal Board meetings including, for example, email and secure websites.  In terms of any changes that were sought to the Memorandum and Articles of Association, the Company Secretary advised that the AGM would be the most suitable meeting at which to do this, following which the changes would require to be agreed with Highland Council prior to informing Companies House.
Directors also discussed the importance of having an appraisal of Board performance, ideally with a third party facilitator.  The Chief Executive and Company Secretary undertook to investigate this and to suggest a structure and programme for such a session, to include financial training for Directors, the timing of this to be before the September Board meeting.
The Board NOTED that any changes that were required to the Memorandum and Articles of Association should be raised at the AGM and AGREED:

i. that the quorum for Board meetings and a protocol for dealing with urgent business be put on the agenda for the next AGM; and

ii. to hold a session of financial training and performance appraisal for Directors before the September Board meeting, the format of which would be suggested by the Chief Executive and Company Secretary.
1. Apologies for Absence

Apologies were intimated on behalf of Mr A M Millar, Ms J Douglas, Mr K Gowans, Mr C Ewan, Mr J Watt, Mr D McLachlan and Mr K Nicol.
2. Declarations of Interest
Item 13 – Mr D Graham (Financial)

3. Membership of Committees 
Directors were reminded that the Highland Council had reappointed Ms J Douglas and Mr D Millar and appointed Mr K Gowans and Mr F Parr to the Board of High Life Highland. 
During discussion, Directors considered that appointments to the Nominations and to the Funding and Sponsorship Committees were not urgent and could be postponed until the September Board meeting.  However, given the gravity of the work being undertaken by the Finance and Audit Committee, the Chairman of that Committee considered the immediate appointment of another Director to be essential.  It was explained that the Finance and Audit Committee could appoint additional Directors if this would be beneficial and the Chairman would give due consideration to this, including the potential appointment of Directors from the Trading Company.
The Board AGREED the following:-
i. Finance and Audit Committee – Mr D Millar be appointed, having been nominated by Mr D Graham, seconded by Ms E McArdle;
ii. Nominations Committee – 1 Council Director (former member – Mr D Millar) postponed until Board meeting in September 2012; and
iii. Funding and Sponsorship Committee  - 1 Council Director (former member – Mr P Corbett) postponed until Board meeting in September 2012.
4. Membership of Duke of Edinburgh Award Scheme – Highland Award Partnership
The Duke of Edinburgh Award Scheme had been established nationally to promote the achievement and self-confidence of young people through participation in voluntary and outdoor activities.

The Board AGREED to appoint Ms J Douglas as a Director to the Duke of Edinburgh Award Scheme – Highland Award Partnership.

5. Date of Annual General Meeting








In terms of the Memorandum and Articles of Association of High Life Highland, an Annual General Meeting (AGM) was required no later than 18 months after the date of incorporation (8 September 2011).

As High Life Highland would have to hold an AGM before 8 March 2013, it was AGREED that this be held immediately prior to the Board meeting scheduled for 6 December 2012, where two independent Directors would require to stand down, although they could seek re-appointment if they so wished.  The positions would then require to be advertised and appointments recommended by the Nominations Committee.
6. Good News Items


There had been circulated Report No. HLH12/12 dated 29 May 2012 by the Chief Executive presenting a sample selection of items which represented the successful work being carried out by High Life Highland throughout the Highlands and across all areas of work.
During discussion, Directors praised staff for the varied and successful projects that were taking place and emphasised the importance of sharing and publicising all successes.
The Board NOTED the good news items presented and AGREED that all staff involved should be sent a congratulatory email on behalf of the Board.

7. Confirmation of Minutes 

Following discussion on the importance of confidentiality at Board meetings, the Minutes were APPROVED as follows:-

i. Board Meeting held on 29 March 2012;

ii. Finance and Audit Committee held on 21 May 2012; and

iii. Special Board Meeting of High Life Highland and High Life Highland (Trading) C.I.C held on 7 June 2012.

8. Matters Arising – Board Meeting of 29 March 2012
There had been circulated, for information, matters arising from the meeting of the Board held on 29 March 2012.
The Chief Executive advised that all items were either complete or subject to an action plan. Specific items were referred to as follows:

· Item 5iii - In relation to the issue of drug and alcohol testing, it had been established that regulations in respect of employees at Dounraey were not comparable to those for organisations similar to HLH.  Furthermore, no other similar Arms Length Organisation had been found which undertook such testing of employees.  Nevertheless a Policy was required to clarify how HLH would handle drug and alcohol issues within its workforce; and
· Item 7v – a summary was given of the budget meetings that had taken place with the Council which had, on the whole, been positive, with an informal indication that savings of 3% rather than 5% were likely to be sought from HLH.  
Confidentiality of information discussed at HLH Board meetings was emphasised and that, when required, this was reflected in the style of the minutes.  In relation to conflicts of interest, the Company Secretary confirmed that when Councillors attended Board meetings of a company to which they had been appointed as a Director, they were subject to Company Law to serve the needs of the company to which they had been appointed and not to represent the Council. The Council was to provide training on companies to all Councillors on 22 June 2012.  The Chairman spoke of the importance of building a cooperative working relationship with the Council and emphasising to the Council’s Administration that HLH was a vehicle through which some of their long term aims could be achieved.  Directors commented that they looked forward to future collaborative meetings with the Council continuing.
The Chairman proposed that, once the budget proposals were public, the Board of HLH should offer to participate in the Council’s consultation process, scheduled to commence in August 2012, in so far as it related to HLH proposals, to ensure the public understood the background and to benefit from direct knowledge of the public’s views on the savings proposals.  An appropriate Director would, wherever possible, attend each consultation event to represent HLH, if acceptable to the Council.  It was confirmed that the savings proposals would be fine-tuned by both HLH and the Council once the level of budget savings had been established.
Following on from a suggestion made by one of the Directors after the Board meeting on 7 June 2012, the Chief Executive confirmed that the proposal to reduce the rates of Directors’ expenses had been investigated.  However, based on the claims history to date this would realise a very small saving.   The proposal should, however, be kept under review.
The Board NOTED the position and AGREED:-
i. that further opportunities for ongoing dialogue with the Council should be sought; 
ii. that HLH should participate, when appropriate, in the Council’s budget consultation process; and
iii. not to progress, at the present time, a review of Directors’ expense rates.

9. High Life Highland Business Plan 2012-15


There had been circulated Report No. HLH13/12 dated 4 June 2012 by the Chief Executive presenting the Business Plan for High Life Highland for 2012-15.

It was explained that comments made before, at and after the Board meeting on 29 March 2012 had been incorporated into the Business Plan as far as practicable, with one of the main issues outstanding being the final level of savings proposals that were to be sought by the Council.  

In relation to the use of Gaelic, any public documents would follow the Council’s Gaelic-language Policy, as required by the Service Delivery Contract.  As the Business Plan was primarily an internal document, it had not been translated but, having heard from the Board that a one-page summary of the key aims of the Business Plan should be prepared to help promote HLH, this would comply with the Gaelic Policy.  In addition, the HLH Annual Report would be a public document and would comply with Gaelic Policy.  Officers were thanked by Directors for their work compiling the Plan.
The Board AGREED:-

i. to endorse the High Life Highland Business Plan for 2012-15 as detailed in Appendix A of the report; 
ii. to compile a one page summary of the key aims of the Business Plan to be used for publicity and to communicate the Business Plan to other relevant organisations in a succinct manner; and

iii. that in light of known and expected reductions in the management fee, the Operational Plan be subject to annual update to reflect consequential reductions in or changes to services delivered by High Life Highland.

10. Finance Report



There had been circulated Report No. HLH14/12 dated 29 May 2012 by the Chief Executive providing Directors with an update on the financial performance of High Life Highland and its Trading Company for the six months ended 31 March 2012.  It also detailed amendments made to the 2012/13 operating budget since it had been approved by the Board on 29 March 2012.  

In summary of the report, it was pointed out that the underspend for the 6 months to 31 March 2012 had been confirmed as £87k, not £122k as previously forecast, and this would form the company’s reserves. External auditors had completed their field work and a report was awaited, which would be followed, in the first instance, by meetings with the Finance and Audit Committee.  The payment of the annual sportscotland funding of £927k being paid directly to HLH was welcomed as this sum would now not be part of the Management Fee and therefore not subject to savings targets.  It was clarified, in response to a question, that this was direct funding for the provision of services and not a grant which would be subject to grant management requirements.
During discussion, it was proposed that a Policy discussion on the appropriate level of reserves for HLH would be of benefit and that this could initially be undertaken by the Finance and Audit Committee.  Initial thoughts were that around 2% of the total budget was a worthwhile target.
The Board:-

i. APPROVED the 2012/13 Operating Budget, as summarised in Appendix A of the report;

ii. NOTED the managed underspend for the 6 months to 31 March 2012 is £87k;

iii. NOTED the contract for facility management services at the miniature golf facility at Bught Park had been awarded to Mr Angus MacDonald; 

iv. NOTED that the contract for facility management services at Bellfield Park had been awarded to Mr Angus MacDonald; and
v. AGREED that the Finance and Audit Committee consider the level of reserves that would be appropriate to HLH.

11. Quarterly Performance Report 

There had been circulated Report No. HLH15/12 dated 1 June 2012 by the Chief Executive updating Directors on the performance reporting against the requirements of the Service Delivery Contract (SDC) with The Highland Council.
As the Business and Action Plans had now been agreed, performance reporting in the future would be centred around those Plans, although there would still be a section on the SDC with the Council.
The Board NOTED that:-

i. all of the performance indicators which the Council required HLH to report on for quarter four (January to March 2012) were either on target or complete; and

ii. a draft twice yearly report to the Highland Council would be circulated to the Board for comment prior to it being submitted to The Highland Council.

12. Human Resources Report
 
There had been circulated Report No. HLH16/12 dated 4 June 2012 by the Chief Executive updating Directors on Human Resources activity including a quarterly report on absence, disciplinary and grievance issues.

Following a summary of the report, it was clarified that staff were asked to nominate their next of kin and the responsibility remained with them to keep their records up to date.  In relation to training requirements identified through the employee development framework and appraisal system, there was also a responsibility with the employee to follow up training requirements.  Directors requested a short briefing note on the management of team meetings, links to individual work programmes and the implementation of the employee development framework.

The Board:-

i. AGREED to adopt the Employee Death in Service procedure, as detailed in Appendix  A;

ii. AGREED to adopt the Employee Development Framework, as detailed in Appendix  B; 

iii. NOTED the contents of the quarterly report, including the update on the staffing establishment; and

iv. AGREED to provide Directors with a short briefing note to cover the management of team meetings, links to individual work programmes and the implementation of the employee development framework.

13. Heritage Project Group


There had been circulated Report No. HLH17/12 dated 14 May 2012 by the Chief Executive making recommendations following the conclusions of the Heritage Project Group, outlining options for consideration for the way forward and recommending priorities and timescales for a number of projects.

Following a summary of the report, the hope was expressed that the new Council might be sympathetic to taking forward proposals for the Inverness Museum and Art Gallery project and, if so, that HLH could be the lead organisation.  Directors suggested that action timelines should be built into the project to ensure that it was regularly followed up.  In response to a question about the revenue costs of the project, it was explained that part of the Business Case would make clear the revenue consequences of capital funding and that largely the new facility would aim to be revenue-neutral compared to current costs..
The Board AGREED to:-

i. develop proposals for a new museum and art gallery in Inverness, with appropriate action timelines and a request that HLH be the lead organisation for the project;
ii. develop proposals for a partnership for a next phase of the Highland Folk Museum that increased retailing and permitted year round opening;

iii. forward these to The Highland Council to be considered for inclusion in the 2012-2017 and subsequent capital programmes; and 

iv. take forward the Am Baile project as the heritage web presence for High Life Highland, within existing budgets. 

14. Contribution of High Life Highland to the Employability Agenda
There had been circulated Report No. HLH18/12 dated 7 June 2012 by the Chief Executive outlining the work taking place within High Life Highland which contributed to the employability agenda.

The Chief Executive summarised the report, which covered the role of HLH in delivering services that impacted on employability for both young people and adults and detailed many of the on-going projects in categories including archives, arts, leisure facilities, sport, libraries, museums and outdoor learning.
During discussion, Directors suggested developing relations with employer organisations to increase opportunities to find work for people going through employability schemes, similar to the partnership working that already took place in relation to youth work, where many programmes were delivered in partnership with other organisations.  To consider this further, including any resource implications, Directors requested information on areas considered worthwhile for expansion of the services currently provided.

Consideration was given to the issue of branding and it was explained that any certificates given for HLH courses were fully branded.  There were fewer opportunities for branding when training was being delivered in partnership with other organisations and this was an area of potential improvement in the future.  Directors also mentioned the importance of protecting HLH’s intellectual property rights in relation to the provision of training.
In response to a question, it was confirmed that the four solo art exhibitions referred to at item 6.1 in the report had been run as part of the Exhibitions Officer programme.

Directors referred to previous discussions which had taken place on the role of the Youth Convener and it was decided that he or she, once elected, should be invited to the Board meeting in December to give Directors an overview of their role.  It was not considered appropriate to invite the Youth Convener to attend all Board meetings as it was thought that their attendance at the project-specific sub-groups might be more beneficial.

Lastly, following a suggestion from the Chief Executive, Directors concurred with the suggestion that some elements of the employability work being undertaken by HLH should be included in the twice yearly report to the Council.
The Board NOTED the work taking place within High Life Highland which contributed to the employability agenda and AGREED:-
i. to consider, at a future meeting, information on areas considered worthwhile for expansion of the employability services currently provided, including the use of branding of training and other similar programmes;
ii. to invite the Youth Convener to attend the Board meeting on 6 December 2012 and project-specific meetings as considered relevant; and
iii. to include elements of the employability work being undertaken by HLH in the twice yearly report to the Council.
15. Volunteering in High Life Highland


There had been circulated Report No. HLH19/12 dated 29 May 2012 by the Chief Executive informing Directors of the scale and impact of volunteering in High Life Highland and recommending adopting a policy that would further support and encourage volunteering.  It described and recommended an approach to volunteering and detailed the rights, responsibilities and need for support that this would bring and the necessary work in progress to implement a policy that impacted on so many users, staff, volunteers and parts of the organisation.

Following a summary of the report, it was explained that HLH had over 1,000 active volunteers, something which should be widely publicised.  In compiling the Volunteering Policy, both staff opinion and the policies of other organisation had been taken into consideration.
The Board, in acknowledging the work of the five Principal Managers in the preparation of the report:-

i. AGREED to adopt the volunteering policy, as contained in Appendix A of the report;

ii. NOTED the scale of volunteering in High Life Highland and of the task of supporting and developing these volunteers; and

iii. NOTED the work in progress to develop systems and processes to implement the policy.

16. Averon Leisure Centre
 
Declaration of Interest

Mr D Graham declared a financial interest in this item as a result of Averon Leisure Centre being a client of his former business but considered it so remote and insignificant that his interest would not preclude him from discussion of the Item.

Directors were reminded that at its last meeting a request from the Board of Averon Leisure Management Ltd for High Life Highland to adopt the management of Averon Leisure Centre had been considered.  The Board had agreed to delegate authority to the Chief Executive, in consultation with the Chair and Vice Chair of the Board and the Chair of the Finance and Audit Committee, to progress the matter subject to the Business Case being agreed by The Highland Council and the Board of Averon Leisure Management Ltd and the outcome of budget discussions.  However, discussions on the Business Case were still on-going and had not been concluded in time for the Board meeting.  
During a summary of the current situation, it was explained that management costs of around £66k were likely for HLH to take over the management of the Averon Centre without incurring a financial burden to HLH.  A proposal had been made to the Highland Council for HLH to cover half of these annual costs with the Highland Council covering the remainder.  Initially, the Highland Council had proposed a 3 year timescale for its contribution.  However, a report was being presented to the Council on 28 June 2012, proposing that the Council would provide funding to meet the budget gap in Averon Centre’s management for only 18 months, after which the burden would fall to HLH.
During discussion, Directors expressed concern that the Council was not willing to provide funding for at least 2 years, given that the Council was looking for stringent savings proposals from HLH to be implemented over a 2-year period.  Taking on the management of the Averon Centre with only 18 months of funding would lead to greater financial risk for the company as there would be a shorter period of time over which HLH could achieve the efficiency savings predicted from Averon joining HLH. 
In response to questions from Directors, the Finance Manager explained that with additional insurance-related savings, the reduction of the period of funding from the Council from 2 years to 18 months would create a potential additional cost to HLH in the region of £4k.  Directors commented that although, in principle, they felt that 2 years of funding from the Council would represent a fairer period, there was potential for negative publicity if HLH were to turn down the offer to take over the management of the Averon Centre for the sake of £4k.  Concern was also expressed that a precedent would be set for HLH to take over the management of other leisure centres but it was emphasised that approaches to take on the management of other facilities would be considered on a case by case basis.  A suggestion was made that if HLH refused to accept the offer of 18 months of funding, the offer of part funding could be withdrawn by the Council altogether.  It was confirmed that, although a significant challenge, it was hoped that the required savings could be accelerated and put in place within 18 months rather than 3 years.
Following further discussion, Directors considered that the offer to take on the management of the Averon Centre should be accepted in principle, with a request for 2 years, rather than 18 months, of funding to be made to the Council on the basis that significant levels of savings were already being sought from HLH.  
The Board:-
i. NOTED the content of the report that was going to Council on 28 June 2012; and

ii. AGREED that, in light of concerns that the 18 month funding period being offered by the Council would not give HLH a sufficient period in which to effect the savings required to run the Averon Centre at no additional cost to HLH, to accept in principle the Council’s offer to provide 18 months of funding but to request flexibility to extend this to 2 years.

The meeting ended at 5.15pm
















